HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:


September 27, 2007

Members Present:  Gayle Burns, Isela Gonzalez, Tei Okamoto, Tracey Packer, Perry Rhodes III, Frank Strona, and Luke Woodward.
Members Absent:  Edward Byrom and Weihaur Lau.
Professional Staff:  Aimee Crisostomo (Harder & Co), Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), Kathleen Roe (Process Evaluation), and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III called the meeting to order at 3:09 PM.  He asked attendees to introduce themselves and make relevant announcements.
· Aimee Crisostomo announced that her presentation of the findings from the Late Testers Needs Assessment to the Health Services Planning Council (CARE) was met with keen interest, including many questions about linkages.

· She also announced that the abstract Clare Nolan of Harder & Co submitted to the HIV Prevention Conference in Atlanta on Late Testers was accepted for Poster presentation.
· Tracey Packer announced that she has been assisting the Homeless Youth Alliance (HYA) in informing the community about the programs’ proposed facility changes.

· She explained that she attended her first meeting in this regard the previous evening, which addressed the proposed move of the Homeless Youth Alliance.
· She also explained that should any proposed change in site be adopted by the local community it then goes to the Health Commission for approval.

· She noted that the meeting was very well attended, however, the vast majority of community members expressed difficulties with the program; many of the issues aired were part of larger community problems.
· She observed that the meeting was a good opportunity for neighbors to vent negative feelings.

· She pointed out that this program is a key service for HIV Prevention.
· She observed that part of the resistance related to the site proposed are concerns about the other services offered at the location.  Community members also voiced issues related to traffic and hours of operation.

· She will keep the HPPC informed of developments.

· In response to Frank Strona’s question, Tracey indicated that it was difficult to determine if community members’ negative attitudes shifted as a result of the meeting.
2. & 3.  Public Comment and Members Response to Public Comment
There was no public comment
2. Review and Approval of 8/23/07 minutes
Motion was made by Gayle Burns and seconded by Frank Strona to approve the minutes submitted for the 8/23/07 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzalez
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Abstain

	
	Tracey Packer
	Yes
	
	


The minutes were approved with six Yes votes and one Abstention.
3. Review of September 13 HPPC Meeting

The document entitled, “Training Evaluation Summary,” had been distributed to all members in advance of the meeting.  It was noted that this was prepared by the training facilitator, Lydia Sausa.  Discussion ensued, including the following (by topic).
· Kathleen suggested analyzing if attendance for training sessions was, in fact, low or if this was a misperception on the part of some members.
· Isela said that she was pleasantly surprised by how members opened up, shared their thoughts and feelings, and that the presentation was very good.

· She also expressed particular appreciation for the “non-word” aspect of the exercise.

· Perry suggested that the one activity/exercise format was highly successful.
· Several members agreed that this was a positive format.
· Vincent suggested that Lydia’s introduction, including that he was comfortable being referred to as either he or she, helped participants relax and participate openly.
· He added that the program dealing with communication, related well to the Council’s work.

· Perry, and others, complimented the Burmese food.

Suggestions for improvements
· Isela noted that there have been suggestions to have training dealing directly with racism.
· Luke Woodward suggested that he wished the program dealt more directly with racism, adding the suggestion that the Council consider using the People’s Institute’s “Undoing Racism” training.

· Perry suggested that after years of things being about race, he was pleased to talk about other aspects of people’s differences.

· Tracey offered that training is also a balance between how deep to go in the confines of a three hour meeting; because the issues need to be brought up, discussed, and there needs to be some cleaning up that brings the group people back together.
· She added that it was nice to have Kevin Roe from Process Evaluation participate.

· Gayle asked Luke if he thought the race issues raised could be addressed by the Co-Chairs.
· Luke suggested that racism isn’t always obvious but it always there.

· Israel said that the workshop should be evaluated based on whether it helped members function and communicate better as a planning body.

· Perry responded that the training had helped him see how things could be misunderstood and that is certainly a benefit to his work with the Council.

· Kathleen asked if a question should be included on the evaluation form of the 10/11/07 Council meeting about the effectiveness of the training.
· There was general agreement to this suggestion.
4. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business

Federal, State, City Updates
Israel provided some news including the following.

· HIV Prevention in Prison legislation requiring testing in Federal prisons has passed the US House of Representatives and has moved on to the US Senate.

· Isela’s presentation at UCHAPS was very well received, and that it was followed by a great discussion which included suggestions to work with people on probation.
· All eight UCHAPS jurisdictions have received funding specifically for the African-American HIV prevention initiative.
· UCHAPS met with representatives from Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), including those from the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), the National Institutes of Health (NIH), the Office of Women’s Health, the Office of Minority Health, and the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) all at the same table.
· Representatives of SAMHSA said they will work with SF regarding reauthorization, and where and how their prevention funding is distributed.
Discussion ensued, including the following (by topic).
CDC Cooperative Agreement / Piloting New Indicators
· In response to Tracey’s question Israel explained that the CDC hasn’t decided if the current Cooperative Agreement is going to be extended for a two-year period.
· He added that he will be in Atlanta to review new indicators with the CDC; and that it is his view that they are not ready to release them – meaning they will want to extend the current contractual indicators.

· If the current contract is extended it is not known if the next version of the SF HIV Prevention Plan will be written next year.

· Israel suggested that the question is whether SF wants to work with the current indicators, or pilot new ones that are more relevant to the current situation.

· Frank expressed support for SF piloting new indicators enabling us to work out the kinks and refine them to the situation we face.

· He underscored that SF is good at piloting ways new processes.

· He added that we could partner with the CDC by offering to report on our experience, thus helping them have a smoother rollout of new indicators.

· Tracey observed that the CDC’s indicators are often unclear and that SF could create indicators that are more meaningful here as well as in other parts of the country.
· She added that piloting new indicators could be part of the Council’s work for 2008.

Integration Consultation
Israel explained that Integration Consultation was a theme being emphasized by the CDC; including integrating Viral Hepatitis, TB, STD and HIV.  He noted that there are a lot of questions about this initiative, including how to fund it, and who pays for cross-training.

· He underlined that such integration could change the Cooperative Agreement.

· Frank suggested SF needs to record how it responds to such an initiative.

· He pointed out that SF is already in the lead in cross-referral and it needs to ensure that funding isn’t lost because the CDC doesn’t understand what we are doing 

Community Planning in a Hostile Environment

Kathleen observed that many of the health educators working with the CDC have expressed concern for how long it will take to return prevention to pre-2000 levels after seven years of cuts and the deep entrenchment of extremely conservative bureaucrats at HHS.
· She added that community planning is about local democratization of the process; and these have been very difficult times for such an approach.

· She suggested that it would be worthwhile to record what SF did to get through this horrible era while remaining effective and optimistic.

· She added that SF’s community planning process has been a model.
· Isela noted that Israel and SF has gained a great deal of respect among UCHAPS members.

· Gayle conveyed her observation of the changes within CDC over the past few years with increasing hostility toward the community based approach SF has taken.
· Tracey observed that SF has hung tight to its core values of community involvement, which has been the key to working with changes in funding priorities.
· Israel noted that Transitional Grant Areas (TGAs), unlike SF and other Eligible Metropolitan Areas (EMAs), are not required to do community planning.

· He suggested that now, more than ever before, academics and health educators, and their associations, are needed to support community planning.

· He observed the thing that has allowed prevention to continue improving, even in the face of diminishing resources, has been its ability to go back to the community and ask, “What should our priorities be?”  This is the essence of good community planning.

· Kathleen suggested creating a strategy on how to get this story out, including perhaps writing a SF Planning Monograph telling the story of the past 12 years of prevention work in SF for academic organizations such as: the Society for Public Health Education (SOPHE) and the American Association for Health Education (AAHE).

· The basis of such a monograph could be gathered from HPS, Harder & Co, and others’ files. 

· Several members expressed support for this idea.
· Kathleen and Israel agreed to confer on this topic and report back to the Committee.

State Update

Tracey reported that the State is having a conference on Counseling, Testing, and Linkages in October in LA.  She will attend and report back.
Attendance Update

· Eileen reported that Betty Chan Lew will send out an update at the end of the month.

Committee Updates

The document entitled, “Committee Report for Steering Committee,” dated 9/27/07 had been distributed to all members in advance of the meeting.  Perry asked if there were questions or comments, none were offered.
Scope of Work 2008

Tracey provided background on the scope of work for 2008; including that it is partly contingent on the CDC extending or issuing a new Cooperative Agreement.  She explained that the Co-Chairs have discussed this and have come up with suggestions including the following:
· The Show Me the Data Committee will continue on the 2nd phase of the priority setting process.

· Next year’s Strategies & Interventions Committee would work on that, including interfacing with funding.

· The 2008 Strategies & Interventions Committee may also work on evaluation.
· The CDC has issued a guidance requiring CARE and Prevention to issue a single Epidemiology profile which the Points of Integration Committee could work on.
· The 2008 Membership/Community Liaison Committee will take parts of the Plan into the community for feedback.
The Co-Chairs also suggest using a large part of the Steering Committee’s October meeting to review the 2008 Scope of work.
· Frank suggested that if the contract is extended the Council may need to discuss how programs deal with another two years without a new RFP.

· Tracey suggested looking at doing RFPs in a different way, perhaps by population.
· She added that part of next year’s scope of work could be dealing with Integration.

· Isela suggested having something in writing for next month’s discussion.

· Israel suggested SF move on its timeline without regard to extension of the CDC contract.
· He noted that the question is what programs do we want to see in 2015.

· He added it is challenging to think about planning rather than providing services.

· Isela suggested the 2008 scope of work include a timeline of when the different parts of the work should be completed and perhaps including priorities.

· Israel noted that SB 682, which includes provisions for testing in medical settings and requiring people to opt out, has passed and is on the Governor’s desk.  This may change many things in the funding stream and the way we look at resources.

5. Plan agendas for remainder of year
Perry drew members’ attention to the draft agendas for Council meetings 10/11/07, 11/08/07, and 12/13/07, as well as a table of Parking Lot items; copies of these documents are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion ensued including the following.
October Council Meeting 10/11/07
Introductory Remarks

Perry explained that as follow-up to the September meeting, the facilitator, Gayle Burns, will include in the 10/11/07 meeting’s introduction, an invitation to members to bring attention to questionable or offensive remarks, either verbally when they are made, or in writing.  These issues can be followed up by co-chairs.
· He explained that it is important that everyone feels included and comfortable enough to question an offending remark then, there and to the whole group.

· In response to questions he explained that at the September training a member referred to one of the tables as the, “White People’s Table,” which offended another member who expressed their discomfort to a Co-Chair rather than sharing it with the whole Council.

· Frank suggested the introduction include what was captured in the evaluation form: that the overall process works, even if there was a moment of, “Ouch.”

· Kathleen pointed out some of the difficulties that arise when a member addresses his/her offense at something said only to a Co-Chair, an HPS staff member, or Process Evaluator; it short-circuits the whole process which relies on open two-way communication.
· Tracey said that members need to understand that it is okay to be offended and that they should be comfortable raising their objection verbally, or in writing, rather than harboring resentment, or taking it to someone that can’t really take action on the objection.

· Isela suggested that members may not understand how to address something they find objectionable and it should be clearly explained.

· Israel suggested that it needs to be made clear that racist comments are not acceptable, without regard to who makes them, including a member of a minority group.
· He added that it would be obvious that a joke about a minority group is unacceptable; it needs to be made clear that a joke based on any group’s race is likewise unacceptable.
· Perry said that open communication doesn’t mean confrontation or responding in anger, rather the offended member may have questioned, “What do you mean by that?´
· Tei Okamoto said that the training revealed some attitudes that participants weren’t aware they harbored, including a lot of anti-immigrant and racist statements.

· She pointed out that this is part of what the exercise was about.
· Tracey said I wish the person or people offended had said something like, “That makes me feel like that’s the way you see me: as just White and missing all the other things I am.”

· She added that it is important for people to understand the impact their remarks have.
· Gayle said that members are smart and should understand respectful engagement.

· Frank added that it is important to explain why the moment was an “Ouch,” as it helps explain what inhibits members’ full participation.

· Kathleen said that it is important it is for the diverse group of members to learn to work openly with each other.

· She added that sometimes it is good for people to be reminded of how they look to others, and to be reminded that people are more than what they appear to be.

· Luke suggested that it would have been good to ask the person making the comment if they saw a race dynamic at work within the Council.

· Isela noted that it is difficult for strangers to have the level of comfort with each other to say that a comment was offensive, and why; but that this is something that members need to be reminded of because it is essential to the process members have committed to.
· She added that a lack of comment during discussion doesn’t always mean everything is smooth.

· Vincent suggested that part of the role of facilitation, staff, and Co-chairs is to call attention to potentially offensive things when they come up.

· Gayle remarked that every year some issue arises from training about race, gender, or sexuality, without resolution, and she questioned if a different approach be taken next year.
· Israel suggested that part of the purpose of diversity training is the get these things to bubble up and asked if the current process to address “Ouches” is sufficient.
· Tracey pointed out that new members will be at the October meeting and so sensitivity is needed in addressing the previous meeting’s issues..
Nomination for Co-Chairs

· Frank indicated that there have been issues in the past with the call for nomination.

· Tracey said that the issue in the past was with the election process not giving the candidates a clear opportunity to introduce themselves.
· Kathleen said that nominees aren’t always clear on what is expected from them in the way of introduction; i.e., a written or verbal statement.
· In response to Israel’s question Tracey explained the vote for Co-Chair is scheduled in November because the December meeting has a very full agenda.
· Frank offered support for elections in November, without regard to December’s focus, as it gives new Co-Chairs a month to observe the process.
· Several members expressed agreement, including Perry, Tracey and Israel.
November Council Meeting 11/08/07
Perry asked if there is enough time for Willi McFarland’s presentation on Epidemic/Endemic.
· There was general agreement that the hour allotted was sufficient.

· Isela said that she doesn’t want to have the Parking Lot item, “Women and HIV”, which had been tentatively planned for the November meeting, fall through the cracks.
· Eileen explained that there were simply too many business items for the remaining meetings of the year.  We will discuss this at co-chairs in October.
December Council Meeting 12/13/07
· Frank asked about the content of the Membership Committee’s presentation.
· Gayle explained that this is a wrap-up item to show that it met its objectives.

· Eileen also pointed out that this is a non-vote item.
The Chair said it would entertain a motion to approve the October Council agenda.  Motion was made by Frank Strona and seconded by Tei Okamoto.  No further discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzalez
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Luke Woodward
	Yes

	
	Tracey
	Yes
	
	


The October Council agenda was approved unanimously.
6. Closure, Summary, & Evaluation 

Perry thanks the attendees for their participation saying that this was a, “Great meeting.”  He then summarized what had been discussed and closed the meeting by reminding members to fill in the evaluation surveys.
7. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:56 PM.
The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran, Israel Nieves-Rivera, and Tracey Packer.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 10/25/07
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330 A 
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